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Minutes

Sixth_Meeting of Board of Direstors of
Northwest Corridor Development Corporation
Eriday, 9th Apci) 1999 st Ed

Present; Mr. Jeff Burghardt - Prince Rupert Grain ( Chazrpersun)
Mr. John Buckhouse - Northern Development Commissioner
Mr. Graham Dallas - CNR
Mr, Peter Ernst - High Level - alternate for Mr. George Schmidt
Ms. Dispe Hewtett - District of Kitimat
Mr. Stieg Hoeg - Prince George Airport
Mr. Peter Midgley - Pacific Northern Gas
Mr. George Paul - Prince George
Mr. Doug Swmarer - Peace River Agriculture Strategic Plaoning Society
Mr. George Tyszwice - Transport Canads
Mr. Ron Wiebe - Wiebe Transport Inc,
Mr. Graham Kedglsy - Kitac Enterprises Ltd. { Secretariat)

On the evening before this meeting a reception, attended by just over thirty people, was
hosted by Agra Earth and Environmental Limited, to introduce thy organdzation 10
inlerested parties in the Edmonton area. Mr. Burghardt made a presentation to the
attendees about the: organizetion.

The meeting commenced at 8.00 & m. with 2 welcome from Mr. Burghardr.

Approval of 4tk March Director's Mesting minutes;
Mr. Wiebe moved the approval of the minutes of the Board Meszting of the 4th March
1999, and the motion was unanimously passed by those present. { 28 ).

Finanoces;
The Secretary presented the financial information on the organization as of the date of the
date of the meeting.

A discussion was held as to the dale for membership renewal and Mz, Midgley suggested
that May miglit be appropriate.

' Ms. Hewlett endorsed Mr. Midgley’s suggestion but expressed o desire to see a review of
the fee structure.

It was agreed that a subcommitiee of Messrs. Burghardt, Hewlett and Kedgley would
vonsider the suggestions and in addition prepare & cash ow and budget, for the balasce
of this fimancial year and the next one.
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Membership;

A letter from Saskatchewan Highways and Transportation that had been circulated to all
Directors was discussed.

Mr. Emnst noted and was concerned that it scemed to focus more on Prince Rupert than
the Comidor.

Mr, Backhouse advised the meeting that he would be meeting with the Minister and the
Deputy in early June and undertook to raise the issue of membership,

Ms. Flewlett sugpested that a letter be sent back that included a copy of the Chairperson's
presentation.

Messrs Hewlett, Paul, Backhouss, Midgley and Dallas asked that the Chair's presemtation
be emailed to them also and they provided their email sddresses.

Boondaries/Envelope;

The meeting was sdvised that this was placed on the agenda at the request of one of the
Directors who noted that the Apra work focussed on Edmonton west, and that perhaps
the organization should focus as far east ay Winnipeg.

Mr. Backhouse expressed the vicw that one needs to have & mensgeable area et least in
the real stuges of the organization and that he did not wish to see il go pest Saskatchewsn.
He poinled out that if the organization was to encompass the larger area it could be
cxpected to visit and hold mestings in that area

Mr. Backhouse suggested that the northerz communities of the Yukon and the Norihwest
Territories should be considered for membership and inclusion.

Ms, Hewlett remarked that transportation has natural hubs and that in her opinion
Wirmipeg was a hub for westem Canada. Ms. Hewlett went on to sugpest that if there is a
container facility established in Prince Rupert then the Corridor would definitety have to
be more than simply western Canada thinking and focussed.

Mr. Midgley pointed out that in fact for Winnipeg, the northern corridor is only one of a
number that form their hub.

Mr. Dallas using a CNR rail map pointed out that while Winnipeg did consider themselves
as the epicenter of Canada in fact the real epicenter was wore central Seskatchewan,

Ms. Hewlent noted that Kitimat was not shown on the map Mr. Dallas was using and
asked him to arrange 10 have Kitimat inserted on CNR maps thst showed the railroads
weslern syslcm

Mr. Backhouse cantioned on defining tao closely the envelope. He gave the meeting the
exampie of the Fraser River which is easily defined versus the Fraser River Basin which in
fact icludes abour two thirds of the Provines,

Mr. Burghardt suggested that short term the strong focus be on the Peace River and
Edmonton west, but that the long term vision include the routes both north and east,

Ms. Hewlett asked what the organizations map would show,

Mr. Hoeg advised thal we promote what is distinct,

Mr. Burghardt recommended that organization's short term focus be on British
Columbig and Alberta with a toe in Saskatchewan, and that it however take a much
broader loag term view,

The meeting agreed with this approach.
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Yellowhead Highway Association;

Mr, Burghardt reported on the breakfast meeting with Mr. Forgrave of the Yellowhead
Highway Association as follows;

Mr. Forgrave explnined that their orpanization was fifty vears old and that it had started
out as on organization seeking to attain a black topped northarn highway. Over the years
after this was achieved it had started to fovus on tousism and making people ( particularly
Americans) aware of the north. He suggested that perhaps the organization was at a bit of
8 crogs ronds a3 to whete it went in the future.

Mr. Kedgley suggested that in today’s world of multi -modal, inter- modal transport that
being focussed on road may not be encugh and that was something that differentinted us
from the Yellowhead Association.

Mr. Forgrave propesed thet ot very least at this time the two organizations could offer
cach other reciprocal memberships. Mr. Forgrave also went on to offer the opportunity
for NCDC 10 attend the Yellowhead Highway Annual General Mesting and be part of a
papel presentaiion

On the subject of millennium sigoage Mr. Burghardt explained the NCDC concepts of
signape along.

Mr. Backhouse recommended that we attend the Yellowhead AGM and make 2
presentation,

Web Site:

Mr. Hoeg reported that he had put out a request for proposals and had received three
replies.

The proposals ranged in cost fom 33 - 8,000 for the establishment of the site, asd a
monthly fee from $75 - 1,250 depending upon how sophisticated you wished it to be.

He went on to state that at this time the Web Site Comnmities were not prepared to make o
reconunsmdation,

Mr. Burghardt inquired of the meeting as to whether there was in houss capatilities that
NCDC could use.

Mr. Hoeg replied that in fact his own organization mesy be ablke 1o help.

Mr, Dallas asked what sort of site maintenance was being thought about.

Mr. Hoeg responded by stating that it depended how integrated you wished the system to
be

Mr. Midgley reported that his organization was going through the web site challenge at
this time and that as he undersiood it their were two cost; start-up and maintenance.

Mas. Hewlett asked if we could find out the cost of putting it in PDF format.

Mr. Midgley vommented that their organization hod just done this and the cost was a mere
$200.

Mr. Dallas advised that he had tried various web names to see what was taken and whar
e up.

Afler a discussion it was moved by Mr. Dallas * that we antbhorize Mr. Hoeg to spead
ep to

§150.00 to reserve N.W. Corrulor.ca, or something close as a web site for the
organization,’ This was unasimously spproved. ( 29 )
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Presentation by Mr. Bob Mahnic of Agrs of outling of Inventory/ Capabilities

M. Mahric reported that the project was proceeding well with good responses being
received from those that Agra have contacled.

He advissd that they were running 7 - 10 days behind the origimal schedule but that this
did not cause him concern and that he was confident that they could and would complete
the project on time.

Mr. Mahnic provided the Directors with a copy of a draft of the Table of Contents for the
report and sought cormments and suggestions.

He asked those present 10 provide (he names of five contacts ( other than municipal ) from
their areas that could provide informatinn.

Mr, Tysewicz inquired if Agra were planning to include any fiture outlook views oo the
corridor.

Mr, Mabnic replied that this was not planned as an inclusion but that they would be
cartainly be showing the capacity thar the existing system had for future growth.

My, Burghardt stressed that it was important to highlight the commercial and industrial
capabilities of the corridor. He noted that the contacts with the municipalities appear to be
well developed bul the report must alse show the specific major private enterprise
commercial establishments along the comdor.

Alriine Executives Presentation;
Mr Bwghardt introduced Mr. Al Thompson, President and C.E.O. of AirBC, and Mr.
Diavid Steer, President of Northern Sky Avimtion.
Mr. Thompson commensed by providing an outline of the currem AirBC organization,
and information on the compenics equipment and customer volures.
Mr. Thompsou noted that ArBC could und did provide and promiote in conjunction with
their partners a world wide seamless service,
Mr. Thompson explained that there is currently a three tier airline structure.
He went on to emphasize that times for the industry were competitive and tough and that
his organization were very business focussed. He suggested that they were none the less
flexible, agile mod competitive and be used s an example thetr pew service
Edmonton/Denver.

He comimmented that the Notiopal Airport Policy and the intreduction of Nev Canada have
added cost, but that the biggest impact and challenge e the new entrants.

Hc pointed out that the Asian crisis had an impact particularly in BC
Mr. Thompson suggested that the staius quo is not sustainable in some areas and he gave
as an example the Castlegar, Penticton, Kelowna situation.
Mr. Thompson proposed that more consideration be given to partmerships/relationships
between airports and communities. A risk sharing spproach.
Mr. Steer explained that this was exactly the wey his service operated from High Level 1o
Edmonton.
Mr, Steer went on to tell those present sbout his orgenization which operated one Pilatus
aircraft that ran & successful daily service from High Leve! to Edmonton in the morning
and returped in the afiemoon.
He stressed that their type of eircraft and operation made it possible to operate with a very
small passenger load.
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M. Tyszwicz asked M. Steer and Mr. Thompson if they carried freight,

Mr, Steer replied that they really did not. Mr. Thompson advised that they also carried
very littke freight.

Mr. Tyszwicz went on 1o point out the suctess of Anchorage s & result of it's focus on
freight.

Ms, Hewlett suggested rhat in her optnion freight out of the north will be a big factor
the future,

Mr. Hoeg asked if cither of the air executives woukd comment upon passenger pricing
versus alrcraft pricing, and resistance by passengers to small aircrafi.

Mr. Thompson replied that there was no doubt that there was somc resistance, cven if ill
founded, by some people to fiying in smaller planes.

Mr. Kedgley sought comment on east/west airline service,

Mr. Thompson replied that the passenger levels were not there to support financially
viable cast fwest service.

Mr. Mahnic pointed out that he beboved that there was hidden/suppressed goonomic
activicy

because of the lack of asst/west service,

Ms. Hewlett suggested that the northem airports need to introduce ‘airport improvement
type feows' thet could go towards supporting the early days of such service.

Mr. Hoeg stated that he felt cast/west service is an important thrust that must be pursued,
Mr. Burghardt informed the meeting that his organization because they flew east/west
regularly tried , without success, to gamer support from other businesses to start such a
service.

M. Midgley observed that possibly they contacied the wrong people and that those that
service the major northem ingustries may have had more interest.

Ms, Hewiert suggested that contact about this concept be mede with the northern
Chambers of Commerce and the purchasing depariments of the major industries,

Mr. Dallas wondered if vacation type shopping trips to the Edmonton Mall could provide
the corner stone of volume for east/west servive.

Mr. Hoeg suggested that Prince George/ Edmonton may be coming with WestJet,

Mr. Burghardt thanked Mr. Thompson and Mr. Steer for the artendance and participetion.

Mikenniom Funds;

Mr. Kedgley reported on the Commmittes telkephone vonference mestiog.

He pointed out that the any endeavor to get either Federal or Provineial financing would
require 50% funding by NCDC or u partner and that NCDC did not have the funds to
provide the 50%.

Mr. Hoeg showed those present photographs of signage in the Prince George nrea of the
type that the copmmittes would ke to see,

Ms. Hewlett stated that she would like 1o kesp working on this endeavor.
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Priace Rupert Harbour, Draft Manzagement Plan:

Ms. Hewlett advised that Kitimat had almost completed their Land Management Plan,
including 8 Habitat Management Plan.

Mr. Midgley expressed the view that he felt there should be appropriate consuktation with
all parties.

Mr. Backhouse undertook 1o have lus steff contact Prince Rupert aboult this matter.

Mr. Backhouse moved that the Chair of NCDC be authorized to write supporting careful
consideration of all impacts of u plan before finalization of it.

Dther Business;

Ms, Hewlett wished to refierate the need to focus on all northern west coast ports in our
endeavors including Stewart and Kitimat,

Mr. Backhouss commented favourably oa the organizations new ‘Fact Sheet” but
suggested that 2 date of publication be edded to the document, and that any time it is
modified and reprinted a new date be included,

Mr, Kedgley stated that be had only had s small mumber run at a very reasonable cost and
that in fact after last evening he was already almost at a point of having more made and
would be happy to make any changes. He noted that be wished to see the words *
Private/Public Partnership’ under the NCDC name on the front page.

Fatare Meetings;
Mr. Burghardt asked for and received unanimous agreement to:

1. Hold the pext Board Mecting in Edmonton on Friday 28th May.

2. Work with the Northern Alberta Development Council to try to have the NCDC
Annual General Meeting in conjunction with the Northern Alberta
Development Councils Confervnce in Grande Prairie on say the
21st/22nd October,




Present. Thirty one person.

Mr. J. Burghardt in his capacity as Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.

On a motion by M_r Musa&llem semnded hy Mr. Huag the minutes of the Inaugural
Meeting of the Corporation as circulated , were unanimously approved.

p tation of Audited Fi ial Stat
Mr. G. Kedgley, secretariat for the corporation, presented the audited financial
accounts for fifteen months ended 31st August 1999 . On a motion by Mr. S. Hoeg
seconded by Mr. M. Panych these were unanimously approved.

Election of Officers

The Chair explained to those present that the incumberant directors had been
contacted as to their interest and willingness to continue and that other than

Mr. George Schmidt all had agreed to allow their name to go forward for
renomination.

Ms. Karen Goodings pointed out that on the circulated list of current directors

Mr. H. Hansen was shown as the Municipal alternate director whereas he was in fact
the alternate for Mr. Doug Summer the Agriculture Director.

Ms. L. Wallace noted that Alberta was not well represented and inquired as to why
Mr. G. Schmidt was not willing to continue as a director. Mr. Burghardt explained
that Mr. Schmidt had changed employment and did not feel he would have the time.
The Chair called for nominations from the floor.

Mr. John Watt nominated Mr. Mike Osborne as a replacement for Mr. Schmidt.
Ms. Maureen Macarenko nominated Mr. Don Scott as a Director at Large.

There being no further nominations the Chair called for the vote.

The following were unanimously elected.

Agriculture - Mr. Doug Summer Air - Mr. Steig Hoeg

First Nations - Mr. Terry Robertson Industry - Mr. Jeff Burghardt
Labour - Mr. Wally Robinson Municipality - Mr. George Paul
Port - Mr. Don Krusel Rail- Mr. Graham Dallas
Tourism - Mr. Ken Veldman Trucking - Mr. Ron Wiebe

Members at Large - Mr. Gary Foster, Ms. Diane Hewlett , Mr. Mike Osborne,
Mr. Don Scott.




Ms. Wallace noted that Alberta did not have a person on the Board in the Resource
Members category and suggested that Mr. Tom Balwin fill this position.

Mr. Baldwin thanked Ms. Wallace for the nomination and advised that he would
have to seek the approval of the Alberta Government before accepting.

Other Business

Mr. Mussallem informed the meeting that the City of Prince Rupert had some spare
office space that it would be willing to make available to the Corporation at no cost
should they wish to set up an office in Prince Rupert.

Mr. Mussallem inquired as to the Corporations searches for funding and suggested
that there may be funding available from the likes of Human Resources Canada and
the Community Economic Adjustment Initiative.

The Chair thanked Mr. Mussallem for his offer of Office space and advised him that
the Corporation was seeking additional funding and would follow up on his
suggested possible sources.

Ms. Wallace remarked that another possible source of funding could be Western
Economic Diversification.

There being no further business a motion was entertained and passed to adjourn.



Present;

Regrets;

MINUTES

Northwest Corridor Development Corporation
Ninth Meeting of Board of Directors

rid D in

Mr. Jeff Burghardt - Prince Rupert Grain Ltd. ( Chair)

Mr. John Backhouse - Northern Development Commissioner

Mr. Graham Dallas - Canadian National Railway

Mr. Gary Foster - Fort Nelson /Northern Rockies Regional District
Mr. Harold Hansen - Peace River Regional District

Mr. Stieg Hoeg - Prince George Airport

Mr. Don Krusel - Prince Rupert Port Authority

Mr. Peter Midgley - Pacific Northern Gas Lid.

Mr. George Paul - City of Prince George

Mr. Rick Proulx - Fort St. John Airport

Mr. Terry Robertson - Lower Post First Nations

Mr. Don Scott - Prince Rupert Airport Society

Mr. Doug Summer - Peace River Agriculture Strategic Planning Society
Mr. Ken Veldman - Terrace Economic Development Authority
Mr. Graham Kedgley - Kitac Enterprises Ltd. (Secretariat)

Mr. Tom Baldwin - Northern Alberta Development Council

Mr. Kim Davidson - Old Masset Village Council

Ms. Diane Hewlett - District of Kitimat

Mr. Wally Robinson - International Longshore and Warehouse Union
Mr. George Tyszewics - Transport Canada

Ms. Linda Wallace - Fort Nelson/ Northern Rockies Regional District
Mr. Ron Wiebe - Wiebe Transport Inc.

Mr, Richard Wozney - District of Kitimat

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting making special reference to the new
members, Messrs Baldwin, Proulx, Osbhome and Scott.

Jeff Burghardt inquired as to whether there were any additions to the Agenda.
- The Secretary noted the need to elect the Officers for the new year,
- Stieg Hoeg asked for time to address a letter re Provincial aviation concerns.
- Peter Midgley requested that the issue of a membership drive be covered.
- Don Scott sought time to discuss a project proposed by Pacific Iron and Steel and
to permit discussion of the desired fixed link in Prince Rupert.




The Chair then sought * Good News * stories from those present.

Stieg Hoeg informed the meeting that there were a number of positive air related events
flowing from the NCDC conference. He advised that four companies were looking at
service to Fort Nelson from Prince George. That Central Mountain Air were going to
revisit their east/west services to Terrace, Smithers, Edmonton. and that Central were
also moving a marketing team to Prince George. He noted that Northern Thunderbird is
becoming active , that Wapiti Air has moved to Prince George, and that Northern Skies
Aviation have introduced a service between Grande Prairie and High Level.

Gary Foster reported that the B.C. Government had committed 103 million dollars over
the next five years from their oil and gas revenues for northern roads,

Mr. Backhouse noted the importance of this as it is in addition to the normal monies spent
by the Highways Ministry and thus there should be considerable improvement in northern
roads in the next five years.

Don Krusel advised of a new import product that the port will handle next year - namely
slack wax. This wax resin product is used in oriented strand board production.

Adoption of Minutes

Terry Robertson moved the approval of the minutes of the Board Meeting of the 10th
September. The motion was unanimously approved,

Election of Officers

Doug Summer nominated Jeff Burghardt as Chair, Harold Hanson as Vice- Chair and Don
Scott as Treasurer. The motion received a unanimous vote of approval.

on nce an u 1 Meeti

Graham Kedgley stated that he had received considerable favourable feedback about the
event and that he felt it went well.

He drew the attention of those present to the financial report that showed that the meeting
had broken even.

On a motion moved by Graham Kedgley it was unanimously agreed to sent a letter of
thanks to North Coast Research Services Inc. for their tremendous assistance with the
conference.

Graham Kedgley noted that he still had a large number of copies of Trade and Commerce
Magazine Supplement on the Corridor and inquired as to those who may wish some for
use in their community. A number of members asked for bundles of copies.

Graham Dallas suggested that a membership form be added to each one and the secretary
agreed to have this done.




Graham Kedgley advised the meeting that after some negotiation the CD of the AGRA
presentation had been received and that twelve copies had been made and were available
for those who would like to have one for use.

ial ort

The secretary went through the financial report as at 26th November that had been
circulated fo members prior to the meeting.
Harald Hansen moved approval of these accounts. Unanimously approved.

Orr

A reply by the Minister of Transport to the NCDC letter re the establishment of new
aircraft emergency response standards was brought to the attention of the meeting.

The meeting was advised of two letter written by The Honourable Raymond Chan to his
colleagues Messrs Manley and Collennette, encouraging then to become more aware of
and involved with Kitimat,

Jeff Burghardt provided background to two letters from the Alberta Government that had
been circulated to those present, and he sought their opinion and advise.

Stieg Hoeg stated that he as a government employee understood the need to sometimes
figure out a way to make things work, and thus he was sympathetic to what the Alberta
staff were offering and he supported accepting their offer.

Peter Midgley made the observation that getting money from government is not easy
these days and thus recommended that we accept the Alberta arrangement.

Terry Robertson, John Backhouse and Doug Summer endorsed this view.

Announcements

Port Task Force;

Jeff Burghardt suggested that the report was anccdotel and that it did not offer solutions
but simply related the situation as it currently exists.

Jeff drew the meetings attention to the excellent recognition of NCDC in the report.

Pilotage Review;

It was noted that recommendations 10 and 11 were disappointing ones for the north and
for NCDC as they maintain the status quo. Jeff Burghardt drew the meetings attention to
recommendation 16 which required the pilotage authorities to, in their annul reports,
specify steps taken to improve efficiencies and further reduce costs, and he suggested this
may provide one glimmer of hope.

Don Krusel suggested that two initiatives current underway would in fact increase
pilotage costs in the north. The first relates to a docking surcharge, the second is a request
by the pilots for bigger boats.

It was recommended that NCDC request a meeting with the West Coast Pilotage
Authority to discuss with them what they had planned for the coming year in order to
meet the cost reductions as per recommendation 16.







